
Apr 23 #1                            Scuttlebutt from the Spermaceti Press 
 
“The Pepsodent Show Starring Bob Hope” (broadcast by NBC) was one of the 
most listened-to series during World War II, and Howard Ostrom has found 
on-line <www.youtube.com/watch?v=aiZ_LMtEFyY> the program that was broad- 
cast on Jan. 28, 1941, when Hope played straight man to guest star Basil 
Rathbone, who can be heard in a (non-Sherlockian) skit at 7:50. 
 
Jennie Paton has reported an interesting video in which Anthony Horowitz 
explains that he was inspired to be a mystery writer by reading a collec- 
tion of the Sherlock Holmes stories, and then goes on to discuss “The Art 
of the Murder Mystery Twist” <www.tinyurl.com/sry3a3sk>. 
 
Steve Doyle’s new season of “The Fortnightly Dispatch” continues with his 
interview with Terence Faherty, discussing the Sherlockian films of Basil 
Ratbhone; it’s on-line at <www.youtube.com/watch?v=Dm0GB99iudE>. 
 
Save the date: the next major event in Minneapolis will be a conference on 
July 26-28, 2024, celebrating the 50th anniversary of the Sherlock Holmes 
Collections at the University of Minnesota.  If you would like to enroll on 
their mailing list, contact Dick Sveum <sveumr@gmail.com>. 
 
Geri Schear’s Sherlock Holmes and the Other Woman (London: MX Publishing, 
2015; 325 pp., $16.95) is her second pastiche told by Sherlock Holmes, who 
with his wife Beatrice (a god-daughter of Her Majesty) becomes involved in 
a desperate (and complicated) battle against a malevolent enemy in 1898.  
Return to Reichenbach (2016; 330 pp., $16.95), the next in the series, has 
Holmes and Watson and Beatrice pitted against a mysterious villain who may 
have supernatural powers, in a dire and bitter contest that brings Holmes 
back to the scene of his battle with Moriarty.  The author has a web-site 
at <www.rycardus.wordpress.com>. 
 
When in Chicago: you can visit the Claudia restaurant, named by chef Trev- 
or Teich in honor of his mother, and work your way through the bar menu, 
which offers seven fancy (and expensive) cocktails that he has named for 
Sherlock Holmes stories <www.claudiarestaurant.com/menu-1>.  Claudia’s one 
of seven restaurants named for women that were reviewed by Nicole Schnitz- 
ler in the Chicago Tribune (Mar. 28) <www.inyurl.com/mreurddd>. 
 
“Have you ever heard a conch shell trumpet, Queen Victoria’s voice, or the 
call of the bare-faced go-away-bird?”  That’s the question posed at Brit-
ish Library’s web-site <www.tinyurl.com/yckwry9w>, to introduce people to 
their new “Sounds” web-site, where you can listen to “Conan Doyle Speak-
ing” (the recording made in London by Sir Arthur Conan Doyle for His Mas- 
ter’s Voice on May 14, 1930) <www.tinyurl.com/2p9bzhf2>. 
 
Randall Stock came in first with an identification of the artwork by James 
Allen St. John at Heritage Auctions on Apr. 25 <www.tinyurl.com/mtemcm29> 
(Mar 23 #5): it’s from the anthology Favorite Mystery Stories, edited by 
Marjorie Barrows (Chicago: Spencer Press, 1953), which included “The Blue 
Carbuncle” and “The Red-Headed League”, both illustrated by St. John.  It 
is cited by Ron De Waal in The Universal Sherlock Holmes. 
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Apr 23 #2   The Oxford University Press has announced its new nine-volume  
            Oxford World’s Classics edition of the Sherlock Holmes stories 
with a video webinar with four of the editors <www.tinyurl.com/ykkvfjah>.  
The first four volumes (A Study in Scarlet, The Hound of the Baskervilles, 
The Memoirs of Sherlock Holmes, and The Return of Sherlock Holmes) are due 
for release in May.  This will be a new edition, rather than a reprint of 
The Oxford Sherlock Holmes (1993.) 
 
“Sherlock Holmes: The Awakened” is the latest video game from Frogwares, 
with a trailer at <www.youtube.com/watch?v=J18lzTVgnn4>.  Gamers will find 
plenty of reviews on the Internet, by people who play such games.   It has 
been described as a blend of Conan Doyle and Lovecraft, and there’s more 
information at the Frogwares web-site <www.frogwares.com>. 
 

Bill Amend’s Encyclopedias Brown and White (from   
Andrews McMeel, 2001) offers a collection of his  
“Foxtrot” comic strips, with Jason Fox in colorful  
Sherlockian costume on the cover, and as an inves-  
tigator in amusing sequence.  It’s out of print,  
of course. but copies are available on-line. Other  
Sherlockian strips will be found Amend’s May the  
Force Be with Us, Please (1994) and his Take Us to  
Your Mall (1995). 
 
Reported: Jonathan Payne’s Citizen Orlov (CamCat,  
2023) is set in an unnamed Central European king- 

dom at the end of WWI (according to the review in Publishers Weekly, Apr. 
24), and “the blend of action and picaresque buffoonery flatteringly calls 
Conan Doyle’s Brigadier Gerard tales to mind.”  It is nice indeed to see 
that one of Conan Doyle’s other delightful characters is not forgotten. 
 
A more recent Sherlockian comic strip was Lincoln Peirce’s “Big Nate” on 
Apr. 9 <www.gocomics.com/bignate/2023/04/09>. 
 
And Charles Schultz’s “Peanuts” (now in reruns) was Sherlockian on Apr. 13 
<www.peanuts.com>; it’s a reprint from Apr. 15, 1976. 
 
Mark your calendar for Sept. 23, when Denny Dobry will be holding an open 
house at his home in Reading, Pa., where visitors can enter (and play in) 
his splendid recreation of the sitting-room, and browse the shelves in his 
book fair, where he will be selling Sherlockiana that has been donated to 
the Baker Street Irregulars Trust (prices will be modest indeed) and pub- 
lications of the BSI Press.  It is well worth a visit, and directions are 
available from Denny at <dendobry@ptd.net>.  You can see colorful images at 
<www.bsitrust.org/2021/06/book-fair-2021.html> from his similar event in 
2021. 
 
John Kelly wrote in his Washington Post column on Oct. 28, 2004, that “As 
we narrow down all the don’ts, as Sherlock Holmes said, ‘We’re left with 
the answer.’” <www.tinyurl.com/mraafeuz>.  So: where and when did Sherlock 
Holmes say that?  Not in the Canon, but possibly in a pastiche or play or 
film; does anyone recognize the quote? 
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Apr 23 #3   The PeepingMoon web-site <www.tinyurl.com/2p84nk45> reported  
            on plans for a Bollywood adaptation of the BBC “Sherlock” tel- 
evision series, “contextualized for Indian culture and milieu” and set in 
present-day Kolkata and Bihar, starring Kay Kay Menon as Holmes and Ranvi 
Shorey as Watson; the series has been greenlit by BBC Studios (the princi- 
pal commercial subsidiary of the BBC) and was scheduled to go into produc- 
tion on Apr. 3.  Jennie Paton found a television news report (in Bengali) 
about the series at <www.youtube.com/watch?v=V-DT536mrDU>. 
 
The question (Feb 23 #2) was whether anyone has read stories by more than 
one of four authors (Katherine Mansfield, Sir Arthur Conan Doyle, Perceval 
Gibbon, and Stacy Aumonier).  Yes, Otto Penzler notes, he has read stories 
by them all, because he was reading stories that might be included in one 
of his many anthologies.  “They weren’t bad,” he reports. 
 
Howard Ostrom recently revised his essay on “The World of Sherlock Holmes 
Statues” to include a status of Holmes made from twigs, discovered by Ali- 
son Corbett in a “Story Stroll” in Rozelle Park in Ayr, Scotland.  You can 
read his illustrated essay at <www.nplh.co.uk/sherlock-statues.html>. 
 
“The Carlton Club will find me,” Sir James Damery said (in “The Illustri- 
ous Client”); you can read about the nearby Reform Club in a nicely illus- 
trated article at the Country Life web-site <www.tinyurl.com/24k5cywm>. 
 
David Timson, a British actor credited with more than a thousand programs 
for BBC Radio Drama, has recorded the entire Canon for Naxos Audiobooks, 
was featured in a recent BlogCritics interview that includes video from one 
of his recording sessions <www.tinyurl.com/4rr94pyb>. 
 
For the completist: there’s yet another fancy gift edition of the Canon: 
The Complete Sherlock Holmes Collection (London: Welbeck Publishing Group, 
2022, 1095 pp., $34.95), with an introduction by Ryan Callander (for The 
Sherlock Holmes Museum) and illustrations by Patrick Knowles, available in 
the U.S. apparently only from Barnes & Noble <www.tinyurl.com/4a2pee7d>. 
 
The introduction gives some interesting (to say the least) history of 221B 
Baker Street, noting that it “stands today exactly as Sherlock Holmes left 
it in 1904,” and that “it is due to tremendous fortune and the fortitude of 
hard-working people that this building has been preserved as a monument to 
both a cultural giant and a way of life from days gone by.”  And 221B 
operated as a lodging house “even after the first incarnation of The Sher- 
lock Holmes Museum opened in the late 1930s” and then “the landlady would 
show the study and the adjacent bedroom as the Museum, while tenants still 
lived upstairs.”  
 
Actually, it was on June 4, 1989, that Martin Bailey reported in the Ob- 
server that John Aidiniantz had asked the Westminster City Council to re- 
allocate the address to the house at 239 Baker Street, where he wanted to 
set up a “Sherlock Holmes Centre”.  He had earlier advertised in Country 
Life: “Investor/sleeping partner required with £2.5 million.  World famous 
London landmark for sale.  May suit titled person with cultural and his- 
torical interests.”  
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Apr 23 #4  Jeremy Brett made his television debut as Sherlock Holmes in “A  
           Scandal in Bohemia” on Apr. 24, 1984, not all that long after he 
appeared as Ernest Finley in the “Ace’s Valet” segment of an episode of 
“The Love Boat” that aired on Feb. 25, 1984.  Jennie Paton has found brief 
footage from the segment at <www.youtube.com/watch?v=M3oBdA7pPjQ>; you can 
watch the entire episode at <www.youtube.com/watch?v=DQf4FolcQf0>. 
 
There were many interesting items offered in the auction of Bob Hess’ col- 
lection (“A Study in Sherlock”) at Potter & Potter Auctions in Chicago on 
Apr. 20, including a note written by Conan Doyle on his calling card; es- 
timated at $600-$800, it sold for $1,100 (plus a 20% buyer’s premium and 
sales tax).  There was spirited bidding by dealers and collectors, and you 
can explore the catalog at <www.potterauctions.com>; the prices realized 
should be posted soon. 
 
This year’s annual meeting of the American Library Association (in Chica- 
go) will include a gathering of the Sub-Librarians Scion on the afternoon 
of Sunday, June 25 <www.tinyurl.com/2w3jpuuc>.  Information about the ven- 
ue will be available from Beth Gallego <bethgallego@gmail.com>. 
 
The spring issue of Canadian Holmes (the journal of the Bootmakers of Tor- 
onto) offers a previously unpublished article about cocaine (“A pathologi-
cal and morbid process”) written by the late Donald A. Redmond and recent- 
ly discovered in his files, Brian Clark’s in-depth discussion of fishing in 
the Canon, and much more.  A subscription costs $40.00 a year (US/CA), and 
single issues cost $12.00 postpaid <www.torontobootmakers.com>. 
 
Anne Perry died on Apr. 10.  She was an accomplished author of mysteries, 
(with book sales of 26 million copies worldwide), winner of an Edgar from 
the Mystery Writers of America in 2000, and guest of honor at Bouchercon in 
2013 and 2020.  She contributed short stories to many Sherlockian an- 
thologies, and an Afterword to a 2001 Signet edition of The Hound of the 
Baskervilles.   
 
The next Black Mountain Bluegrass Picking Weekend at Baskerville Hall will 
be held on June 23-25 <www.tinyurl.com/4tar8pex>.  Baskerville Hall is in 
Powys, Wales, but their claim is that Conan Doyle was a frequent visitor, a 
friend of the family, and at their request moved the story to Devon to 
prevent the Hall being overrun with tourists. 
 
The latest “Buzz from Laurie R. King” <www.tinyurl.com/yksmhspt> reports 
that the first draft of The Lantern’s Dance (the next Mary Russell novel) 
is now in the hands of her editor, and offers a brief sample as a teaser. 
 
Heather MacKenzie’s interesting article on “Breaking the ‘Beautiful’ Mold” 
in the April issue of The Whaling News (the monthly on-line journal of the 
Harpooners of the Sea Unicorn) <www.whalingnews.wordpress.com> cites Hadar 
Aviram’s article on “Dainty Hands: Perceptions of Women and Crime in Sher-
lock Holmes Stories” in the Hastings Journal on Gender and the Law (summer 
2011), also conveniently available on-line at the web-site of the journal 
<https://repository.uchastings.edu/hwlj/vol22/iss2/1>.  MacKenzie focuses 
on Mary Morstan, but Aviram casts her net more widely. 
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Apr 23 #5   Christopher Sandford’s The Man Who Would Be Sherlock Holmes:  
            The Real-Life Adventures of Arthur Conan Doyle (London: His- 
tory Press, 2017) (New York: Thomas Dunne/St. Martin’s, 2018) is not (as 
the author explains) a biography of Conan Doyle, or Holmes, but rather an 
attempt to show how similar, and sometimes different, they were, and it’s a 
nicely readable examination of Conan Doyle’s work and career. 
 
Sherlock Holmes visited Windsor Castle to receive an emerald tie-pin from 
“a certain gracious lady” (in “The Bruce-Partington Plans”), and here’s a 
nicely-illustrated article about Windsor Castle as it is now at the Coun-
try Life web-site <www.tinyurl.com/yc7uen59>. 
 
Ira J. Fistell died on Sept. 26, 2022.  In 1969 he was one of the founders 
of the Amateur Mendicant Society of Madison, Wis. (now known as the Notor- 
ious Canary Trainers).  He contributed to their newsletter (the Notorious 
Canary-Trainers Manual), wrote The Hidden Holmes: A Sherlock Holmes Com- 
panion (Nov 20 #6), and had a long career in radio (after he moved to Los 
Angeles he participated in a reading of the entire Canon on KTPK-FM on Dec. 
25-30, 1980). 
 
Ken Ludwig tells some stories about his new play “Moriarty” (due for its 
world premiere in Cleveland on May 5) in a video interview at YouTube at 
<www.youtube.com/watch?v=MgPDPUxiLqU&t=21s>.  There’s more about some of 
his other plays at <www.tinyurl.com/4sch5xjh>. 
 
Baker Street West (based in Jackson, Calif.) has its own YouTube channel, 
and has launched an “And So It Begins” video series intended to encourage 
people to read the Canon (beginning with “The Red Circle”). 
 
I’ve long described this newsletter as “six or more pages of whatever gos- 
sip I find appropriate, much of it quite trivial, but most of it Sherlock- 
ian or Doylean.”  If you would like to run a word-search on a large file 
with all of the text since March 1985 (that’s when I entered the computer 
age), you can now do that, thanks to Steve Mason, who updates his compila- 
tion each month and has moved it to the web-site of the Beacon Society at  
<www.beaconsociety.com/scuttlebutt-from-the-spermacetti-press.html>. 
 
The U.S. Postal Service, which increased the cost of mailing letters last 
January, now proposes to increase the cost again, in July.  A first-class 
letter will cost 66¢ for the first ounce within the U.S. and $1.50 for the 
first ounce outside the U.S.  Subscriptions to this newsletter will cost 
more, and likely will cost even more next year. 
 
Almost all former subscribers have enjoyed being able to access PDFs, with 
artwork in full color, and live links, without charge, but there still are 
a few who have been willing to pay for subscriptions, possibly because it 
is hard to remember to go to a web-site at the beginning of each month and 
read the new issue, or even print it out (which, after all, is less expen- 
sive that paying for printed issues received in the mail).  So there will 
now be a Google Group for the newsletter, which will provide everyone with 
a link to the PDF each month; if you would like to be in the Google Group, 
just let me know by e-mail <blau7103@comcast.net>. 
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Apr 23 #6   Reported: The Haycraft-Queen & Queen’s Quorum Catalogue, just  
            published by Otto Penzler’s Mysterious Bookshop, offering More 
than 200 books, mostly first editions, from the definitive crime-fiction 
lists compiled by Howard Haycraft and Ellery Queen, with 14 pages of color 
photographs; $10.00 (refundable with purchase from the catalogue).  And of 
course the Canon is included, with first editions of The Memoirs of Sher- 
lock Holmes, The Hound of the Baskervilles, The Return of Sherlock Holmes, 
The Valley of Fear, and (in dust jackets) His Last Bow and The Casebook of 
Sherlock Holmes. 
 
Jennie Paton has found an impressive video promoting three-bedroom flats on 
Sherlock Mews at 98 Baker Street in London <www.vimeo.com/816819497>. 
 
Theatrical news: Ken Ludwig’s “The Game’s Afoot: Holmes for the Holidays” 
is being performed at the Act Two Theatre in St. Peters, Mo., through May 7 
<www.acttwotheatre.com>; it’s also scheduled at the Lyric Stage Company in 
Boston, Mass., Nov. 10-Dec. 17 <www.lyricstage.com>. 
 
The Alley Theatre has added a week to its run of Katie Forgette’s “Sher- 
lock Holmes and the Case of the Jersey Lily” in  Houston, Texas, and the 
show will now close on May 14 <www.alleytheatre.org>. 
 
Bert Coules’ “Watson: The Final Problem” is now touring in Britain (and on 
Cunard’s RMS Queen Mary 2 in July) <www.smokescreenprods.com>. 
 
Bob Sturgess’ “The Curious Case of the Cow in the Spotlight” will be per- 
formed at the Milestone Center in Reading, Berks., May 18-20; web-site at 
<www.cavparktheatre.org.uk>.  “Pantomime can be murder, as the Crouch End 
Ladies Thespian Society find out when their panto cow is shot dead shortly 
before the show is due to start.” 
 
David Stuart Davies’ “Sherlock Holmes: The Last Act” will be performed by 
Nigel Miles-Thomas at the Hollywood Fringe Festival in Hollywood, Calif., 
June 15-24 <www.hollywoodfringe.org/projects/9759>. 
 
Alex Dawson’s radio drama “The Hound of the Baskervilles” is scheduled at 
the White Rock Elementary School in Oak Ridge, N.J., on June 16; web-site 
at <www.tinyurl.com/3by3dr8a>. 
 
Tim Kelly’s “The Hound of the Baskervilles” is due at the Community Centre 
in Churchdown, Gloucs., June 21-23 <www.churchdownplayers.com>.  
 
Madeleine George’s “The (Curious Case of the Watson) Intelligence” will be 
performed at the Inspired Acting Company in Walled Lake, Mich., on Apr. 5-
21, 2024 <www.inspiredacting.org>; also at the Road Less Traveled Theater 
in Buffalo, N.Y., Apr. 18-May 19 <www.roadlesstraveled.com>. 
 
Jeffrey Hatcher’s “Holmes and Watson” is scheduled at the Laguna Playhouse 
in Laguna Beach, Calif., May 29-June 16 <www.lagunaplayhouse.com>. 
  The Spermaceti Press: Peter E. Blau, 7103 Endicott Court, Bethesda, MD 
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